This submission is a contribution to and a comment on the parameters of the submission guidelines for the National Inquiry into Discrimination against People in Same-Sex Relationships: Financial and Work-Related Entitlements and Benefits
1. A major problem of the parameters is that they tackle only the formal elements of discrimination. The overwhelming problem that lesbians face (and I am specifically speaking about lesbians, not gay men) is the effect of silencing. Indeed, lesbians are silenced even in the title of this Inquiry. I am a lesbian not a person in a same-sex relationship. My speaking as a lesbian is cultural and political, not just sexual.

2. Silence is used to marginalise lesbians. In my profession as a writer and publisher I discover this daily. The work is not reviewed, it is not discussed on radio or TV, it is not the subject of a feature or a display in the front of a bookshop. This has financial consequences for many lesbians working in the book industry and in the arts industry generally where reviews are a critical pathway toward earning an income.

3. The opposite also occurs and the word “lesbian” is used to sideline those of us who might speak out on a variety of subjects, but instead we are pigeon-holed and never asked to speak on globalisation, torture, free trade, war, the environment, literature or a variety of other subjects. This also has significant financial repercussions for lesbians in academia and in activist organizations.

4. Violence against lesbians is under-reported. I have had eggs thrown at me in the street for walking hand-in-hand. I have friends who have been attacked because they are lesbians. I have been verbally abused for pointing out that lesbians are subjected to violence from men and sometimes from heterosexual women. I know of lesbians who have been murdered, tortured and forcibly hospitalised in mental asylums because of their sexual orientation.
5. All of the above have economic consequences for lesbians.
6. Because lesbians are not in relationships with men, and because, on the whole, women earn significantly less than men, lesbians tend to have lower average incomes than heterosexual women. See the New Zealand study by Prue Hyman (2001). “Lesbians and Economic/Social Change: Impacts of Globalisation on Our Community(ies) and Politics.” Journal of Lesbian Studies 5(1-2). 115-132.
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